UNIVERSITÉ DU QUÉBEC EN ABITIBI-TEMISCAMINGUE

IMPACTS DU CHANGEMENT CLIMATIQUE ET DE L'EXPLOITATION DES RESSOURCES NATURELLES SUR LE BIEN-ÊTRE DANS LES COMMUNAUTÉS AUTOCHTONES

MÉMOIRE PRÉSENTÉ COMME EXIGENCE PARTIELLE DE LA MAÎTRISE SUR MESURE EN ÉTUDES AUTOCHTONES

PAR LAURA FUENTES

DÉCEMBRE 2018

UNIVERSITÉ DU QUÉBEC EN ABITIBI-TEMISCAMINGUE

IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE AND NATURAL RESOURCE EXPLOITATION ON WELL-BEING IN INDIGENOUS COMMUNITIES

THESIS PRESENTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE CUSTOMIZED MASTER'S IN INDIGENOUS STUDIES

> BY LAURA FUENTES

DECEMBRE 2018

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank (Mikwetc) members of the Ouje-Bougoumou, Pikogan, Wahgoshig and Opitciwan communities for their trust, co-operation and commitment. I thank Alice Wapachee and Roger Lacroix who taught me a fish preparation method with delicious Cree style!

Thank you to all collaborators that helped me contact communities and their members: Wayne Lefebvre, Alice Wapachee and Roger Lacroix, members of the research team, and Kevin Lacroix motivated people to participate in Ouje-Bougoumou. Benoît Croteau, James Cananasso, Roxane Germain, members of the research team, and Maurice J. Kistabish motivated people to participate in Pikogan. Chief Joël Bear Babin agreed to fully collaborate during research development, Chris Sackaney and Brian Gélinas motivated people to participate in Wahgoshig, and Marie-Soleil Wezineau contacted the band council to collaborate to the study and motivated people to participate in Opitciwan. Special thanks to Annie Claude Bélisle for advice with statistics, English revision, and support in different moments of my studies. Thanks also to Kindi Dhaliwal and Beatríz Rojas for English revision, Zaira Boutachi, Khadija El Mahboub, Imane Nahraoui with reference tips, Louis-Joseph Drapeau and Maël Casu for help in the field.

Thanks to my supervisor, Hugo Asselin, for his relevant recommendations, active listening and understanding. Thanks for giving us foreign students the opportunity to come and improve our academic profile and professional experience. Thanks to Oscar Labra my co-supervisor for his precision and assertiveness.

Thanks to the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (SSHRC) and the Chaire industrielle CRSNG-UQAT-UQÀM en aménagement forestier durable for giving me financial support (scholarship) to study in Canada.

Thanks to my common-law partner Claude Chapados, my son Santiago Chapados Fuentes, my father Jesus Fuentes, my brother Camilo Fuentes, my aunt Rosalba Serna, all family and friends who supported me in difficult situations and who pushed me to persevere in this great adventure.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	vii
LISTE OF TABLES	viii
ABSTRACT	ix
RÉSUMÉ	X
CHAPITRE I INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Environmental change	2
1.2 Effects of environmental change on Indigenous well-being	3
1.3 Environmental distress	4
1.4 Resilience	5
1.5 Gender differences	5
1.6 Objectives and research hypotheses	7
CHAPITRE II MATERIAL AND METHODS	
2.1 Study area	8
2.2 Data collection	9
2.3 Ethical considerations	10
2.4 Analyses	11
CHAPITRE III RESULTS	
3.1 Impacts of environmental changes	17
3.2 Effects of individual characteristics on felt impacts of environmental char	ıges 18
3.3 Role of protective factors in mitigating environmental distress	20

4.1 Felt impacts of environmental changes	23
4.2 Influence of individual characteristics on felt impacts of environmental changes?	23
4.3 Influence of protective factors in mitigating impacts of environmental changes.	25
CHAPITRE V CONCLUSION	27
RÉFÉRENCES	29
APPENDIX 1	41
APPENDIX 2	49
APPENDIX 3	53
APPENDIX 4	54
APPENDIX 5	55

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Page
Figure 2.1 Location of the study area in boreal Quebec and Ontario	8
Figure 2.2 Schematic representation of the study hypotheses	12
Figure 3.1 Felt impacts as a function of the frequency of environmental cha	unges 17

LIST OF TABLES

Table Page
2.1 Population counts in 2016 for the four participating communities
2.2 Variables used to test the hypotheses
3.1 Number of respondents from each participating community, according to gender
and age group15
3.2 Variables used to test the hypotheses
3.3 Specifications of the linear regression for H118
3.4 Linear models determining the effects of individual characteristics on felt
impacts of observed environmental changes19
3.5 Specifications for H2
3.6 Variable weights of individual characteristics
3.7 Linear models determining the effects of protective factors on felt impacts of
observed environmental changes21
3.8 Specifications for H322
3.9 Variable weights of protective factors

ABSTRACT

Environmental changes not only affect vegetation, wildlife and water, but also people. Climate change and natural resource exploitation can affect the wellbeing of Indigenous people by causing decreased access to ecosystem services, loss of traditional knowledge and mental health problems. This research examined the impacts of environmental changes on members of four Indigenous communities of the Eastern Canadian boreal forest. A questionnaire with close-ended items on Likert scales was designed, based on the Environmental Distress Scale (EDS) and the Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC-10). Individual characteristics (age, gender, parenthood and time spent on the land) and protective factors (health, quality of life, resilience, life on the land, life in the community and support from entourage) were examined for possible mitigating effects. Data were analyzed for 251 participants using linear regressions, model selection and multimodel inference. Results show that people feel impacts of environmental changes (environmental distress). Age was the only individual characteristic significantly affecting the relationship between environmental change and felt impacts, with older people feeling more impacts. Among the protective factors, quality of life had the expected effect of reducing the felt impacts of environmental changes. However, resilience showed an effect opposite to expectations: more resilient people felt more impacts. This could be due to the fact that less resilient people cease to go on the land when environmental changes exceed a given threshold, and thus only the most resilient people can testify to the impacts of those changes. Further research will be needed to test this hypothesis.

RÉSUMÉ

Les changements environnementaux affectent non seulement la végétation, les animaux et l'eau, mais aussi les humains. Les changements climatiques et l'exploitation des ressources naturelles peuvent affecter le bien-être des Autochtones en réduisant l'accès aux services écosystémiques et l'utilisation des savoirs traditionnels et en causant des problèmes de santé mentale. Ce projet de recherche a examiné les impacts des changements environnementaux sur les membres de quatre communautés autochtones dans l'est de la forêt boréale au Canada. Un questionnaire avec des questions fermées à échelles de Likert a été élaboré à partir de l'échelle de détresse environnementale (Environmental Distress Scale; EDS) et de l'échelle de résilience de Connor-Davidson (CD-RISC-10). Les effets potentiels de caractéristiques individuelles (âge, genre, parentalité et temps passé sur le territoire) et de facteurs de protection (santé, qualité de vie, résilience, vie sur le territoire, vie dans la communauté, soutien de l'entourage) ont été examinés. Les données de 251 participants ont été analysées avec des régressions linéaires, de la sélection de modèles et de l'inférence multi-modèles. Les résultats montrent que les répondants ressentent des impacts des changements environnementaux (détresse environnementale). L'âge était la seule caractéristique individuelle à affecter significativement la relation entre les changements environnementaux et les impacts ressentis; les participants plus âgés ressentaient davantage d'impacts. Parmi les facteurs de protection, la qualité de vie a eu l'effet attendu de réduire les impacts ressentis des changements environnementaux. Toutefois, la résilience a montré un effet contraire aux attentes. Les participants plus résilients ressentaient plus d'impacts. Cela pourrait être attribuable au fait que les personnes moins résilientes cessent d'utiliser le territoire quand les changements environnementaux dépassent un certain seuil, et donc seulement les personnes plus résilientes peuvent témoigner des impacts de ces changements. Des recherches supplémentaires seront toutefois nécessaires pour tester cette hypothèse.

CHAPITRE I

INTRODUCTION

Climate change, added to an ever-increasing pressure to exploit natural resources, causes environmental changes that impact public health and challenge natural resource management. The Stern report, in 2006, noted that climate change is a potential harm to the world's economic system, as well as a determinant factor to human and other species' health (McMichael et al., 2008). Indigenous people live in close connection with the land and are thus more directly affected by environmental change (Harper et al., 2012; Rigby et al., 2011). Some of the possible effects include chronic diseases, environmental contamination and reduced access to ecosystem services. Moreover, adaptive capacity is often challenged in Indigenous communities, as access to health services can be deficient (Ford et al., 2010). This situation of inequity reduces these communities' opportunities to receive help in case of emergency (McMichael, 1993). Under increasing environmental change, the effectiveness of risk-reduction and adaptation strategies will be increasingly challenged (Furgal and Seguin, 2006).

Environmental changes have already caused major lifestyle changes in several Indigenous communities in Canada (Harper et al., 2012; Lemelin et al., 2010; Rigby et al., 2011; Willox et al., 2015). However, the interrelationships between different environmental changes such as climate change and natural resource exploitation are not well understood, especially with regards to their cumulative effects on Indigenous well-being.

People can feel distress due to environmental changes, such as pollution (Bernard et al., 2001; El-Hayek, 2007; Gracey and King, 2009; Stevenson, 1996; Xu et al., 2009), modifications of wildlife habitats (Royer and Herrmann, 2011; Stevenson, 1996) and

environmental catastrophes (Herrmann et al., 2004). Not all individuals have the same inner resources to face environmental changes; the distress caused by environmental changes depends on an individual's life history (Alves-Zervos and Shafer, 1993). The capacity of a person to bounce back after a disturbance is called resilience. It is based on the balance between wisdom, self-actualization and altruistic behaviour (Richardson, 2002).

1.1 Environmental change

Recent environmental transformations are mostly due to climate change, natural resource exploitation and land-use change. Soil erosion, higher atmospheric temperatures, changes in rainfall patterns, food contamination and species extinctions are some of the concerns raised by Indigenous communities in relation to environmental change (Bordeleau et al., 2016; Ford et al., 2010; Harper et al., 2012; IPCC, 2007b; McMichael, 1993; Nyssen et al., 2004; Rudel et al., 2005; Speldewinde et al., 2009; Stocks et al., 1998; Willox et al., 2012). Studies on climate change impacts in Nunavik and Labrador (northeastern North America) revealed increased berry production, but of lower quality; a northward migration of the black bear (*Ursus americana*); decreased abundance of caribou (*Rangifer tarandus*); increased abundance of mosquitos and other insects; a thinner sea ice layer, forming later and breaking-up earlier; and increased variability and intensity of storms (Cuerrier et al., 2015; Willox et al., 2015).

Another concern relative to environmental change is the increasing pressure for natural resource exploitation (forestry, mining, energy) (Asselin, 2011; Dana and Anderson, 2014; Klenk et al., 2013; Rodon and Lévesque, 2015; Wyatt, 2016). This is even more so when Indigenous people and other local stakeholders have few opportunities to participate in decision-making (Booth and Skelton, 2011; Klenk et al., 2013; Parlee et al., 2012; Weber et al., 2012).

1.2 Effects of environmental change on Indigenous well-being

It is common to assess people's experiences in terms of well-being, be it psychological, social or affective (Danna and Griffin, 1999). Well-being is determined by people's perception of how their lives are going (Søraker et al., 2015), with well-being considered to be achieved when people feel good about life and function well (Keyes and Annas, 2009). Therefore, well-being is associated with functioning well in a specific environment (Pluess, 2015).

Well-being measurement is often based on indicators such as income, education and life expectancy (Cooke et al., 2007). The Ryff Scale of Psychological Well-Being is used to measure an individual's spirit of self-improvement on his or her life (Ryff, 1989; Ryff and Keyes, 1995). The Positive Affect Scale indicates peoples' positive and negative affects during the past 30 days (Mroczek and Kolarz, 1998). The Scale of Social Well-being reflects people's development into their social life (Keyes, 2005). In Aboriginal contexts, well-being indicators need to take into account subsistence activities, cultural practices, land use, governance and rights (Taylor, 2008).

One consequence of environmental change on wellbeing is the probability of reducing safe food consumption, as wildlife and plants may be contaminated by pollutants (Booth and Skelton, 2011). Furthermore, natural resource extraction projects may require the relocation of people living in the exploited areas, or expose residents to environmental degradation including earth movements, noise, dust, landscape changes, and loss of wildlife habitat (Higginbotham et al., 2006). This threatens cultural preservation, as transmission of traditional knowledge and practices is hampered (Basile et al., 2017; Guyot et al., 2006). Indigenous have historically suffered much more negative consequences of natural resource extraction, compared to the few, if any benefits they obtained in return (Asselin, 2011).

Among the off-mentioned consequences of natural resource exploitation on Indigenous people are increased distress levels, family violence, prostitution, substance abuse and

health issues (Booth and Skelton, 2011; Gibson and Klinck, 2005). Communities are frustrated, because policies do not change and remain largely detrimental to maintaining a good life on the land (Booth and Skelton, 2011). Furthermore, profound socio-ecological changes resulted from contact with missionaries, establishment of the fur trade, signing of historical treaties, and residential schools, causing transformations of subsistence activities, that led to the cultural discontinuity and a more sedentary lifestyle (Czyzewski, 2011; Lemelin et al., 2010). Hydroelectric development has caused land degradation, in turn affecting the role of tallymen within their communities (Desbiens, 2004; Hill, 2009; Parlee et al., 2012; Whiteman, 2004).

Environmental changes represent a risk that affects the capacity of Indigenous people to predict environmental patterns, which is crucial during trips on the land (Cuerrier et al., 2015; Willox et al., 2015). This threatens their health and identity (Cuerrier et al., 2015; Lemelin et al., 2010; Willox et al., 2015). For example, access to the land for cultural activities and harvesting traditional food is increasingly limited, causing an increase in chronic diseases such as respiratory illnesses, diabetes, obesity, depression, and other emotional or mental impacts associated with environmental change (Willox et al., 2015). As such, limited access to the land has a negative effect on Indigenous wellbeing.

The sustainability of knowledge-transmission systems within Indigenous communities is a source of worry for elderly people, as education is largely done on the land (Basile et al., 2017). If not adequately supported, knowledge transmission can cease, leading to a cultural discontinuity, decreased wellbeing and altered identity (Ermine et al., 2005).

1.3 Environmental distress

The damage to or loss of territories used for hunting, trapping, fishing, gathering, and transmitting traditional knowledge and languages can cause discomfort, anxiety, distress, or depression in Indigenous people (Czyzewski, 2011; Papillon, 2008). This

affects Indigenous identity and culture preservation, as well as decision-making capacity and empowerment potential (Berry, 1999; Czyzewski, 2011).

Indigenous healing considers the link between land health and people health (physical, mental, emotional) (Manitowabi and Shawande, 2011; Schiff and Moore, 2006). Each Indigenous community has its beliefs about origin of the world and how to heal it (Cardona and Rivera, 2012; Díaz et al., 2004; Kirmayer et al., 2008). Mental health is conceived holistically, as the balance and harmony among all elements of personal and collective life (Albrecht, 2005; Connor et al., 2004; Higginbotham et al., 2006).

The solastalgia concept explains how some people feel distressed following changes in their physical environment, how they feel a loss of solace, i.e., a loss of satisfaction about how their "home" is (Albrecht, 2005; Connor et al., 2004; Higginbotham et al., 2006). Feelings of loss leave them frustrated and unable to appreciate their reality leading to sadness, anxiety and depressive behaviours (Higginbotham et al., 2006).

1.4 Resilience

When experiencing disturbance (e.g., due to environmental change), not all people respond similarly. Differences are partly due to the inherent capacity of each person to "bounce back", also called resilience. One definition of resilience is accepting and meeting changes head-on while remaining positive (Lemelin et al., 2010), thus helping people increase self-efficacy in adverse situations (Richardson, 2002). In Indigenous philosophies, resilience is a question of balance between the spiritual, emotional, physical and mental dimensions of a person (Heavy and Morris, 1997). People need to recognize when and why they are out of balance, and how to restore balance. Without balance, people can experience the four stages of environmental distress (Connor et al., 2004): (1) perception of environmental changes; (2) assessment of positive or negative changes on well-being; (3) consideration of these changes as hazardous in several dimensions of one's life (solastalgia begins); (4) reaction against threats to look for

solutions and adapting to situations to try and mitigate changes (Higginbotham et al., 2006).

1.5 Gender differences

Indigenous women and men use the land differently and are thus affected in different ways by environmental changes (Basile, 2017; Desbiens, 2010; Lévesque et al., 2016), including in terms of health, education, and employment opportunities (Gibson and Klinck, 2005; Halseth, 2013). Indigenous women have not been included in studies about climate change and natural resource exploitation to the same degree as Indigenous men (Basile, 2017; Desbiens, 2010). Gender differences and inequality cross several communities and different ethnic groups (O'Shaughnessy and Krogman, 2011), where dichotomies are growing, favouring men over women (Moral et al., 2014). For example, Indigenous women can more often be victims of discrimination, home violence and sexual abuse (Gibson and Klinck, 2005; National Aboroginal Health Organization, 2008). Furthermore, it has been suggested that women are more vulnerable than men to climate change, as they do not have the same participation in policy making, and are therefore limited in expressing their needs and views (Reed et al., 2014).

Climate change often increases gender inequality. Researchers have identified four factors that make women experience socio-economic inequity based on forest activities and participation in policy making: (1) global adjustment in terms of productivity and income (2) less participation in programs or decision-making (3) sociocultural restrictions in developing potentials and (4) lack of regard for women's role in fighting climate change (Reed et al., 2014).

Research on the impacts of climate change and natural resource exploitation on distress in Indigenous populations has so far focused on women or on global populations, without deciphering the effects on men. However, sociocultural changes can make them experience anxiety and affective disorders. They can feel worry, grief, fear, anger, loss and sadness in response to the cumulative impacts of environmental change, which can affect their quality of life (Brown et al., 2012). Therefore, consequences of environmental changes affect both genders, but differently, as traditional land uses and roles associated with men and women are different (Halseth, 2013; Natcher, 2013).

1.6 Objectives and research hypotheses

The main objective of this study was to determine the relationship between environmental changes and environmental distress in Indigenous communities in the boreal forest of eastern Canada. The specific objectives were to examine the roles of individual characteristics and protective factors. Those objectives were associated with the following hypotheses:

- H1. Environmental distress increases when environmental changes increase;
- H2. The relationship between environmental distress and environmental changes varies according to individual characteristics (age, gender, attendance on the land and parenthood);
- H3. Environmental distress due to environmental changes is reduced by protective factors (resilience, health, quality of life, support from the entourage, life on the land and life in the community).

CHAPITRE II

MATERIAL AND METHODS

2.1 Study area

The study area is in the Eastern Canadian boreal forest, on territories of four Indigenous communities belonging to three different nations: Ouje-Bougoumou (Cree), Opitciwan (Atikamekw), Pikogan and Wahgoshig (Anishnaabeg) (Figure 2.1). These communities experience various degrees of environmental changes, both in number and intensity of stressors.



Figure 2.1 Location of the study area in boreal Quebec and Ontario.

The three nations to which the participating communities belong speak languages that are part of the Algonquian language family (Table 2.1). They share several cultural traits and all used to follow a nomadic lifestyle based on hunting, trapping, fishing and gathering conducted on traditional lands, before forced settlement in the 20th century (Samsona and Pretty, 2006). Education levels are generally low and the unemployment rate is high. The main sources of employment are public services, administration, education, health and development of community infrastructure (Ministère des Affaires autochtones et Développement du Nord Canada, 2014-2015).

Table 2.1 Population counts in 2012 for the four participating communities. Source: Affaires autochtones et Développement du nord Canada 2016 (aadnc-aandc.gc.ca/nations).

Nation	Community	Residents	Non- residents	Total members
Cree	Ouje-Bougoumou	753	67	820
Anishnaabeg	Pikogan	553	443	996
	Wahgoshig	143	160	303
Atikamekw	Opitciwan	2 254	443	2 697
	Total			4816

2.2 Data collection

An 82-item questionnaire was designed based on the Environmental Distress Scale (EDS) and on the 10-item Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC 10) (Appendix 1). The Environmental Distress Scale (EDS) was developed to evaluate the impacts of environmental changes on human distress in rural and Indigenous communities in Australia (Higginbotham et al., 2006). It was also used in a study with the Rigolet Inuit community in Labrador, eastern Canada (Willox et al., 2012). Two of the items of the EDS were used to measure people's observations of environmental

changes and felt impacts of environmental changes such as climate change, forestry, and mining. Items were measured with a 1-5 Likert scale.

Respondents' individual characteristics were also measured to determine if they influenced the link between environmental changes (measured as observed frequency of environmental changes) and environmental distress (measured as felt impacts and feelings about changes): gender (man or woman); age group (18-35 or > 35 years old); parenthood (having children or not); and attendance on the land (never, a few times a year, a few times a month, a few times a week, always). Protective factors were also measured with slightly modified items of the EDS scale: life in the community, 14 items; life on the land, 7 items; support from the entourage, 5 items; quality of life, 1 item; health, 1 item), and resilience (10 items). The 10-item Connor-Davidson Resilience Scale (CD-RISC 10) was used to measure resilience (Connor and Davidson, 2003). It was validated for use with different ethnic groups around the world, including Indigenous people (Campbell and Stein, 2007; Connor and Davidson, 2003; Crespo et al., 2014; Goins et al., 2012). This instrument includes three factors revealing (1) personal competence and if people have high standards and tenacity (3 questions); (2) trust in one's instincts, acceptance of negative affect, and strengthening effects of stress (4 questions); (3) positive reception of change and safe relationships (3 questions). Each question was answered using a 0-4 Likert scale, thus yielding a total score range of 0 to 40. The score indicates the ability to confront changes and arduous situations (Campbell and Stein, 2007; Goins et al., 2012).

2.3 Ethical considerations

Both collective and individual consent were obtained. Each community provided approval (e.g. through a support letter, a research agreement (Assemblée des Premières Nations du Québec et du Labrador, 2014) or a resolution from the band council) and each individual participant completed a consent form, which s/he read and signed (Asselin and Basile, 2012). An ethics certificate was obtained in April 2016 from the Ethics Review Board of Université du Québec en Abitibi-Témiscamingue.

Confidentiality was guaranteed, as the names of the participants were not collected (codes were used). Further information on ethical aspects is provided in the consent form (Appendix 2). The survey was conducted between June and November 2016 to people who were 18 years old or older. The time to complete the survey averaged approximately 30 to 45 minutes per person.

Liaisons were identified within each community and helped recruiting participants who were contacted in the streets, in their homes or offices, and at public gatherings. Particular care was given to have equal numbers of men and women respondents.

2.4 Analyses

Three series of linear regressions and model selection were used to assess the relationship between perceived frequency of environmental changes and felt impacts of changes (H1), as well as the effects of individual characteristics (H2) and protective factors (H3) on this relationship (Figure 2.2). Statistical analyses were conducted with the software R 3.4.4 using the base package and the package AICcmodavg (Mazerolle, 2017). Significance of parameter influence was validated by observing the breadth and distance from zero of the confidence intervals on coefficients (based on t-values).

Application conditions were checked for all regression series with a visual examination of validation plots. Potential outliers were checked for possible errors when entering data from paper questionnaires into the electronic data file. Analyses were performed with and without outliers and results were similar and are thus presented with outliers included.



Figure 2.2 Schematic representation of the study hypotheses. H1: observed environmental changes are related to felt impacts. H2: individual characteristics influence how people feel impacts of environmental changes. H3: protective factors influence how people feel impacts of environmental changes and how individual characteristics influence felt impacts.

Reliability and internal consistency of the EDS sections (0.48-0.84) and CD-RISC 10 (0.85) were verified with Cronbach's alpha. Except for life in the community (0.48), all other variables had Cronbach's alpha values higher than 0.70, which is deemed acceptable. The effect of frequency of environmental changes on felt impacts (H1) was tested using a linear regression. The effects of individual characteristics (gender, age, attendance on the land and parenthood) on the relationship between perceived frequency of environmental changes and felt impacts were subsequently analyzed (H2). Model selection based on the Akaike information criterion (AICc) was performed to compare contributions of individual characteristics and to identify the most parsimonious combination explaining environmental distress (Burnham and Anderson, 2002). All possible combinations of individual characteristics were tested. Individual characteristics were ranked using models averaging. A variable weight was calculated by summing the weight of all models that included this variable (Burnham and Anderson, 2002). The most parsimonious model was then selected to test if protective factors (resilience, support from the entourage, life in the community, life on the land, health and quality of life) reduced the impact of perceived environmental changes (H3). A second model selection was thus performed with felt impacts as a response variable and perceived frequency of change, selected individual characteristics and all possible combinations of protective factors as response variables (Appendix 3). The contributing factors were weighted using models averaging (similarly as for H2) (Table 2.2).

<u>.</u>	Hypotheses	Variables
H1.	Environmental distress increases when	Frequency of
	environmental changes increase.	environmental changes +
		Felt impacts
H2.	The relationship between environmental	H1+ Gender + Age +
	changes and environmental distress varies	Attendance on the land +
	according to individual characteristics.	Parenthood
Н3.	Environmental distress due to	H1 + H2 + Quality of life
	environmental changes is reduced by	+ Resilience + Life in the
	protective factors.	community + Support
		from entourage + Life on
		the land + Health

Table 2.2 Variables used to test the hypotheses.

CHAPITRE III RESULTS

A total of 251 people completed the survey (126 women, 125 men) (Table 3.1). Highly correlated items were deleted (health and life on the land). Participants were initially assigned to one of three age groups: 18-35, 35-65, \geq 66 years old. However, it was very difficult to recruit seniors and only a few (13) accepted to participate. Most mentioned they prefer interviews where they can detail and contextualize their answers, rather than answering close-ended questions. Hence, age was reclassified into only two groups for analyses: 18-35 and \geq 36 years old. The majority of respondents were older than 35 years old (68.5%). Between 5 and 40% of the adults living in the communities took part in the survey.

Nation	Community	Gender	Age group			Total
		-	18-35	36-65	>66	-
Cree	Ouje-Bougoumou	men	13	25	2	74
		women	16	16	2	
Anicinapek	Wahgoshig	men	8	12	0	38
		women	11	6	1	
	Pikogan	men	5	20	5	66
		women	6	27	3	
Atikamekw	Opitciwan	men	9	26	0	73
		women	11	27	0	
Total			79	159	13	251

Table 3.1 Number of respondents from each participating community, according to gender and age group.

Table 3.2 provides information about the variables used to test the hypotheses. Although environmental distress was measured through felt impacts and feelings about changes, only the former was used in the analyses, as results were similar with both (see Appendix 4).

Table 3.2 Variables used to test the hypotheses. Category: questionnaire sections. M = mean, SD = standard deviation. For individual characteristics, percentage of the predominant category is provided.

Category	Section of the	M SD	
	questionnaire		
Environmental changes	Frequency of	41.4	10.7
	environmental changes		
Environmental distress	Felt impacts	77.6	9.7
	Feelings about changes	38.2	6.3
Protective factors	Resilience	28.5	5.7
	Life in the community	64.3	19.2
	Life on the land	85.3	16.8
	Health	37.0	48.3
	Support from entourage	56.9	32.2
	Quality of life	43.0	49.6
Individual characteristics			Participation
			(%)
Gender	Man		49.80
Age	Older		68.53
Parenthood	Parent		77.29
Attendance on the land	A few times a year		47.00

3.1 Impacts of environmental changes

The link between frequency of observed environmental changes and felt impacts were tested using linear regression (H1). Homoscedasticity and normality of residual conditions were respected. The confidence interval of the coefficient for felt impacts excluded zero (Table 3.3), confirming the collinearity of this variable with felt impacts ($R^2 = 0.17$, P < 0.001). Hypothesis 1 was thus verified: the more people perceive changes on the land, the more they feel impacts (Figure 3.1). Results were the same when considering feelings about changes as a response variable (Appendix 4).



Figure 3.1 Felt impacts as a function of the frequency of environmental changes. The grey area represents the confidence interval.

Hypothesis	Variable	Coefficients	Std.	Confidence
			Error	interval
				(95%)
H1	Frequency	0.40	0.05	(0.25 - 0.46)
Intercept		61.10		(58.42 – 67.34)
Adjusted R ²		0.16		

Table 3.3 Specifications of the linear regression for H1.

3.2 Effects of individual characteristics on felt impacts of environmental changes AICc was used to assess the effects of individual characteristics on the relationship between frequency of observed environmental changes and felt impacts (H2). A total of 16 models were tested (mod0-mod15), of which four had a delta AICc \leq 2 and were thus considered (Table 3.4). All retained models included age. Model 12 was the most parsimonious and only included age (confidence interval excluding zero; table 3.5); it was thus selected for further analyses (see below). We summed cumulative AICc weights and age had the highest weight (Table 3.6).

Table 3.4 Linear models determining the effects of individu	al characteristics on felt impacts of observed environmental
changes. Models with delta AICc values \leq 2 were retained ((shown in bold).

Model	Variables	Delta	AICc	Cumulative
		AICc	weight	weight
12	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age	0.00	0.19	0.19
10	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Attendance	0.70	0.14	0.33
2	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender+Age	1.10	0.11	0.44
11	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Parenthood	1.51	0.09	0.53
9	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Attendance+Parenthood	2.04	0.07	0.60
5	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender+Age+Attendance	2.12	0.07	0.67
6	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender+Age+Parenthood	2.55	0.05	0.72
14	Feltfull~Frqfull+Attendance+Parenthood	3.05	0.04	0.77
15	Feltfull~Frqfull+Parenthood	3.25	0.04	0.80
8	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender+Age+Attendance+Parenthood	3.44	0.03	0.84
13	Feltfull~Frqfull+Attendance	3.44	0.03	0.87
0	Feltfull~Frqfull	3.44	0.03	0.91
4	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender+Parenthood	3.95	0.03	0.93
1	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender	4.21	0.02	0.96
7	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender+Attendance+Parenthood	4.25	0.02	0.98
3	Feltfull~Frqfull+Gender+Attendance	4.67	0.02	1.00

Hypothesis	Variables	Coefficients	Std.	Confidence
			Error	intervals
				(95%)
Ш2	Frequency	0.34	0.05	(0.24 - 0.45)
H2	Age (≥36 years)	2.90	1.22	(0.46 - 5.30)
Intercept		61.14		(56.70 – 65.60)
Adjusted R ²		0.20		

Table 3.5 Specifications for H2 (model 12).

Table 3.6 Variable weights of individual characteristics.

Individual characteristic	Weight
Age	0.75
Attendance on the land	0.42
Parenthood	0.37
Gender	0.35

Felt impacts of environmental changes varied according to age, and thus hypothesis 2 was partly verified. Older participants (\geq 36 years old) felt more impacts than younger participants (18–35 years old) for the same level of environmental change. However, participants in both age groups felt the same (highest) impacts for the highest level of environmental changes. None of the other individual characteristics affected felt impacts of environmental changes.

3.3 Role of protective factors in mitigating environmental distress

We compared models with AICc to assess the effects of protective factors on the relationship between frequency of observed environmental changes and felt impacts (H3). Of the 16 models we tested (mod0-mod15), three had a delta AICc \leq 2 and were thus considered (Table 3.7). All retained models included resilience and quality of life and had a cumulative weight of 0.75.

Table 3.7 Linear models determining the effects of protective factors on felt impacts of observed environmental changes. Models with delta AICc values \leq 2 were retained (shown in bold).

Variables	Delta	AICc	Cumulative
	AICc	weight	weight
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot	0.00	0.37	0.37
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot	0.85	0.24	0.61
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull	1.94	0.14	0.75
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot	2.66	0.10	0.84
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Supptot	3.00	0.08	0.93
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot	3.96	0.05	0.98
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum	6.38	0.02	0.99
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Supptot	7.94	0.01	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot	15.36	0.00	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot	15.71	0.00	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Commtot+Supptot	16.57	0.00	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull	17.64	0.00	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot	17.78	0.00	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Commtot	18.09	0.00	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Supptot	18.18	0.00	1.00
Feltfull~Frqfull+Age	19.00	0.00	1.00
	Variables Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Supptot Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Supptot	Variables Delta AICc AICc Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot 0.00 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot 0.85 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot 2.66 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Supptot 3.00 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot 3.96 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot 3.96 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot 5.38 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot 15.36 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot 15.36 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot 15.71 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot 16.57 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot 15.71 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot 16.57 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot 17.78 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot 17.78 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot 18.09 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot 18.09 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot 18.18 Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Commtot 18.18<	VariablesDeftaAICcAICAICweightFeltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot0.000.37Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot0.850.24Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot1.940.14Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Supptot2.660.10Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot3.000.08Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot3.960.02Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot3.960.02Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot5.360.02Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot5.360.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot15.360.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot15.710.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot16.570.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot17.780.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot17.780.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot17.780.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot18.090.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Supptot18.180.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Supptot18.180.00Feltfull-Frqfull+Age+Supptot18.180.00

Model 5 was the most parsimonious combination of variables. Among the protective factors, only resilience and quality of life were considered, as their confidence intervals excluded zero (Table 3.8). Resilience increased felt impacts of environmental changes, whereas quality of life had the opposite effect. Resilience had the highest cumulative AICc weight (Table 3.9).

Hypothesis	Variables	Coefficients	Std.	Confidence
			Error	intervals (95%)
H3	Frequency	0.30	0.05	(0.20 - 0.40)
	Age (≥36 years)	2.83	1.20	(0.50 - 5.20)
	Resilience	0.44	0.10	(0.24 - 0.62)
	Quality of life	-1.36	0.63	(-2.600.12)
	Life in the	-0.06	0.03	(-0.11 – -0.00)
	community			
Intercept		59.27		(51.80 - 66.80)
Adjusted R ²		0.22		

Table 3.8 Specifications for H3 (model 5).

Table 3.9 Variable weights of protective factors.

Protective factors	Weight
Resilience	1.00
Quality of life	0.83
Life in the community	0.76
Support from entourage	0.38

CHAPITRE IV DISCUSSION

Diseession

4.1 Felt impacts of environmental changes

Hypothesis 1 was confirmed: the more people observed environmental changes, the more they felt affected. Indigenous people consider environmental changes as a hazard that not only affects the land, but also their mental health (Albrecht et al., 2007; Ford et al., 2010). Felt impacts of environmental changes were also previously documented in non-Indigenous settings (Berry et al., 2010; Berry et al., 2008; Howarth and Hoffman, 1984; McMichael et al., 2006). With increasing environmental changes due to natural resource exploitation and climate change in Canada, environmental distress of local populations is likely to increase (Campbell et al., 2009; Costello et al., 2009; Harper et al., 2011; Willox et al., 2011; Willox et al., 2012).

4.2 Influence of individual characteristics on felt impacts of environmental changes

Hypothesis 2 was partly confirmed, as older participants (\geq 36 years old) experienced more impacts than younger participants for a given level of environmental change, hence supporting the assertion that land attachment to place increases with age (Hidalgo and Hernandez, 2001). As older people spent more time on the land than younger people (Basile et al., 2017; Ermine et al., 2005), they felt more impacts, but the effect of attendance on the land was not significant (see below). Some of the oldest participants might have felt more impacts because they have responsibilities on the land (Hill, 2009; Parlee et al., 2012; Whiteman, 2004).

Because of the low participation of elderly people (≥ 66 years old) it was not possible to compare the answers of participants 36–65 years old and older than 65 years old. Older participants had difficulty understanding the abstract concepts that the questions conveyed, and that were difficult to translate into their native languages. Furthermore, they mentioned they felt more comfortable with open questions than multiple-choice questions, as they prefer to explain and contextualize their answers. Close-ended questions therefore do not appear appropriate to work with older Indigenous people, hence qualitative methods are more appropriate to promote their participation (Holmes et al., 2002; Lavallée, 2009; Turner and Clifton, 2009).

Gender did not significantly affect the impacts felt from observed environmental changes. This could be explained by the fact that men and women share common values and cultural system that influence their perception of environmental changes in a similar way (Leonard et al., 2013; Wolf, 2011).

Parenthood also did not significantly affect the impacts felt from observed environmental changes. Parenthood was expected to play a role because cultural practices on the land are essential to future generations (Corntassel, 2008, 2012) and because the land is a privileged setting for cultural transmission (Basile et al., 2017). Maybe the lack of an effect of parenthood is due to the fact that Indigenous people tend to live in an extended family setting where everyone (parent or not) contributes to children's education (Gibson and Klinck, 2005; Grace and Trudgett, 2012; Preston et al., 2012).

Other individual characteristics not tested here might affect the impacts felt from observed environmental changes, such as family composition, employment or education (Berry et al., 2010; Kirmayer et al., 2000). In addition, people feel distressed not only in face of environmental changes, but also because of other situations with which they have to cope (Kirmayer et al., 2000).

Attendance on the land also did not significantly affect the impacts felt from observed environmental changes. While it is possible that participants with higher attendance are more exposed to environmental changes, the observed frequency of environmental change was controlled in the model. Moreover, attachment to the land might not be directly associated with the level of attendance. There is cultural transmission between people spending more time on the land and people spending more time in the community (Corntassel, 2012; Pearce et al., 2011), and social cohesion could mean that all community members share attachment to the land as well as distress associated with changes regardless of individual attendance (Bihari and Ryan, 2012; Paton and Johnston, 2001).

4.3 Influence of protective factors in initigating impacts of environmental changes

Hypothesis 3 was partially confirmed, as resilience and quality of life significantly influenced how people felt impacts of environmental changes. As expected, people with a higher quality of life experience fewer impacts of environmental changes (Harper et al., 2011; Kirmayer et al., 2000). However, while resilience was also expected to reduce the felt impacts of environmental change (Munang et al., 2013), the relationship was in the other direction: more resilient participants experienced more impacts of environmental changes. As resilience was positively associated with felt impacts, but also with the observed frequency of environmental changes (Appendix 5), it could be that only the most resilient people continue to go on the land when environmental changes are numerous, and thus they both observe more changes and feel more impacts. However, as they are resilient, they have adaptive capacities that help them cope with changes (Kirmayer et al., 2003). Conversely, people with low resilience could cease to go on the land when it is highly disturbed, as they are not able to handle so much change; more research is needed to test this assertion.

Quality of life can reduce the felt impacts of environmental changes. People who feel satisfied with their life are less worried about environmental changes, whereas people who feel more exposed to environmental changes are more worried about those (Ebi et al., 2006; Ford et al., 2010). Subsistence activities and cultural practices on the land influence Indigenous people's well-being and quality of life (Kirmayer et al., 2011; Taylor, 2008).

Support from the entourage did not have a protective effect on felt impacts of observed environmental changes. In three of the four participating communities, the territory is divided into family hunting grounds, and thus family members are all exposed to the same level of environmental changes and likely experience similar distress. Previous studies have shown that support from the entourage is less efficient when distress is spread throughout the family (Mirowsky and Ross, 1989; Pinto et al., 2016).

Life in the community also did not have a protective effect on felt impacts of observed environmental changes. The low internal consistency of this variable (Cronbach's alpha = 0.48) could explain why its predictive power was low. Furthermore, while life in the community turn people away from the traditional way of life (George and Preston, 1987), having a job can also provide people with the money needed to pursue traditional activities on the land (Asselin and Drainville, submitted). In addition, mobility between places make people more adaptable to different environments and situations (Lemelin et al., 2010).

CHAPITRE V CONCLUSION

When Indigenous people in eastern Boreal Canada observe more environmental changes, they feel more impacts on their well-being. This is especially true for older people, for those who have a low quality of life and likely for those that are less resilient. Environmental distress will continue to increase in the area, as climate change will continue in the next decades (Environmental Protection Agency, 2016), and as the pressure to extract natural resources will continue to rise (Asselin, 2011).

Limitations to this study could have influenced the results. First, some factors that could possibly affect people's distress were not included, such as education, employment, access to services, or family composition. These factors could affect the felt impacts of environmental changes, either positively or negatively (Berry et al., 2010; Kirmayer et al., 2000). However, we likely took at least part of their effect into account by considering overarching variables such as quality of life, support from the entourage, and resilience. Second, due to low participation from the oldest age group (> 65 years old), a combined age class had to be used (> 36 years old) which could have masked some of the variability, as different age groups perceive the environment in different ways (Hidalgo and Hernandez, 2001; Pearce et al., 2011). Indeed, older Indigenous people are more often responsible for family hunting grounds and have a deeper connection with the land (Ermine et al., 2005; Hill, 2009; Parlee et al., 2012; Whiteman, 2004). In addition, the residential school system affected generations differently (MacDonald and Hudson, 2012). Nevertheless, the significant difference between the level of impacts felt by the younger and older age groups is consistent with expectations and with previous studies (Ermine et al., 2005).

Two possible solutions to reduce environmental distress are (1) to refuse resource development projects beyond a certain threshold of environmental change, so as not to exceed people's resilience capacity; and (2) to develop measures to increase protective factors. The first solution might prove difficult in light of the high consumption rate of natural resources worldwide requesting to constantly expand exploited areas. Nevertheless, if more work were done to identify thresholds not to be passed (Parlee et al., 2012), specific areas could be protected or managed with special measures so as to protect people's well-being. With regards to the second solution, more research would also be needed to identify measures to increase people's resilience and quality of life.

RÉFÉRENCES

- Albrecht, G. (2005). 'Solastalgia'. A new concept in health and identity. PAN: Philosophy Activism Nature, 3, 41-55.
- Albrecht, G., Sartore, G., Connor, L., Higginbotham, N., Freeman, S., Kelly, B., Stain, H., Tonna, A., Pollard, G. (2007). Solastalgia: the distress caused by environmental change. *Australasian Psychiatry*, 15(suppl.), S95-S98.
- Alves-Zervos, K., Shafer, J. S. (1993). Syntheses of research and practice: implications for achieving schooling success for children at risk. (CEIC Publication Series No. 93-5). Philadelphia: CEIC.
- Asselin, H. (2011). Plan Nord: les Autochtones laissés en plan. Recherches amérindiennes au Québec, 41(1), 37-46.
- Asselin, H., Basile, S. (2012). Éthique de la recherche avec les peuples autochtones: qu'en pensent les principaux intéressés? Éthique Publique, 14, 333-345.
- Asselin, H., Drainville, R. (submitted). Are young Anishnaabeg in a tug-of-war between community and city? *World Development Perspectives*.
- Assemblée des Premières Nations du Québec et du Labrador. (2014). First Nations in Quebec and Labrador's research protocol. Wendake: Assemblée des Premières Nations du Québec et du Labrador, 98.
- Basile, S. (2017). Le rôle et la place des femmes Atikamekw dans la gouvernance du territoire et des ressources naturelles. Thèse de doctorat en sciences de l'environnement. Université du Québec en Abitibi-Témiscamingue.
- Basile, S., Asselin, H., Martin, T. (2017). Le territoire comme lieu privilégié de transmission des savoirs et des valeurs des femmes Atikamekw. *Recherches féministes*, 30(1), 61-80.

- Bernard, S., Samet, J., Grambsch, A., Ebi, K., Romieu, I. (2001). The potential impacts of climate variability and change on air pollution-related health effects in the United States. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 109(2), 199-209.
- Berry, H., Bowen, K., Kjellstorm, T. (2010). Climate change and mental health: a causal pathways framework. *International Journal of Public Health*, 55(2), 123-132.
- Berry, H., Kelly, B., Hanigan, I., Coates, J., McMichael, A., Welsh, J., Kjellstrom, T. (2008). Rural mental health impacts of climate change. The Australian National University, Canberra.
- Berry, J. W. (1999). Aboriginal cultural identity. Canadian Journal of Native Studies, 19(1), 1-36.
- Bihari, M., Ryan, R. (2012). Influence of social capital on community preparedness for wildfires. Landscape and Urban Planning, 106(3), 253-261.
- Booth, A., Skelton, N. (2011). "You spoil everything!" Indigenous peoples and the consequences of industrial development in British Columbia. *Environment, Development and Sustainability, 13*(4), 685-702.
- Bordeleau, S., Asselin, H., Mazerolle, M. J., Imbeau, L. (2016). Is it still safe to eat traditional food?" Addressing traditional food safety concerns in aboriginal communities. *Science of the Total Environment, 565*, 529-538.
- Brown, A., Scales, U., Beever, W., Rickards, B., Rowley, K., O'Dea, K. (2012). Exploring the expression of depression and distress in Aboriginal men in central Australia: a qualitative study. *BMC Psychiatry*, 12(1), 97.
- Burnham, K., Anderson, D. (2002). Model selection and multimodel inference: a practical information-theoretic approach. New York: Springer.
- Campbell, L., Bertollini, R., Neira, M., Ebi, K., McMichael, A. (2009). Health and climate change: a roadmap for applied research. *Lancet*, *373*, 1663-1665.
- Campbell, L., Stein, M. (2007). Psychometric analysis and refinement of the Connor– Davidson resilience scale (CD-RISC): validation of a 10-item measure of resilience. *Journal of traumatic stress, 20*(6), 1019-1028.

- Cardona, J., Rivera, Y. (2012). Representaciones sociales sobre medicina tradicional y enfermedades foráneas en indígenas EmberaChamí de Colombia. *Revista Cubana de Salud Pública, 38*(3), 471-483.
- Connor, K., Davidson, J. (2003). Development of a new resilience scale: The Connor-Davidson resilience scale (CD-RISC). *Depression and Anxiety*, 18(2), 76-82.
- Connor, L., Albrecht, G., Higginbotham, N., Freeman, S., Smith, W. (2004). Environmental change and human health in Upper Hunter communities of New South Wales, Australia. *EcoHealth*, 1(2), 47-58.
- Cooke, M., Mitrou, F., Lawrence, D., Guimond, E., Beavon, D. (2007). Indigenous well-being in four countries: An application of the UNDP'S Human Development Index to Indigenous Peoples in Australia, Canada, New Zealand, and the United States. BMC International Health and Human Rights, 7, 9.
- Corntassel, J. (2008). Toward sustainable self-determination: rethinking the contemporary Indigenous-rights discourse. *Alternatives*, 33(1), 105-132.
- Corntassel, J. (2012). Re-envisioning resurgence: Indigenous pathways to decolonization and sustainable self-determination. *Decolonization: indigeneity, education & society, 1*(1), 86-101.
- Costello, A., Abbas, M., Allen, A., Ball, S., Bell, S., Bellamy, R., Friel, S., Groce, N., Johnson, A., Kett, M. et al. (2009). Managing the health effects of climate change. *Lancet*, 373, 1693-1733.
- Crespo, M., Fernández, V., Soberón, C. (2014). Adaptación española de la "Escala de resiliencia de Connor-Davidson" (CD-RISC) en situaciones de estrés crónico. *Behavioral Psychology*, 22(2), 219-238.
- Cuerrier, A., Brunet, N., Gérin, J., Downing, A., Lévesque, E. (2015). The study of Inuit knowledge of climate change in Nunavik, Quebec: a mixed methods approach. *Human Ecology*, 43(3), 379-394.
- Czyzewski, K. (2011). Colonialism as a broader social determinant of health. International Indigenous Policy Journal, 2(1), 1-14.

- Dana, L. P., Anderson, R. B. (2014). Mining and communities in the Arctic: lessons from Baker Lake, Canada. International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business, 22(3), 343-361.
- Danna, K., Griffin, R. W. (1999). Health and well-being in the workplace: a review and synthesis of the literature. *Journal of Management*, 25(3), 357-384.
- Desbiens, C. (2004). Producing North and South: a political geography of hydro development in Québec. *Canadian Geographer*, 48(2), 101-118.
- Desbiens, C. (2010). Step lightly, then move forward: exploring feminist directions for northern research. *Canadian Geographer*, 54(4), 410-416.
- Díaz, A., Pérez, V., Gonzalez, C., Simon, J. (2004). Conceptos de enfermedad y sanación en la cosmovisión mapuche e impacto de la cultura occidental. *Ciencia y enfermería*, 10(1), 9-16.
- Ebi, K.-L., Kovats, R.-S., Menne, B. (2006). An approach for assessing human health vulnerability and public health interventions to adapt to climate change. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 114(12), 1930-1934.
- El-Hayek, Y. H. (2007). Mercury contamination in Arctic Canada: possible implications for Aboriginal health. *Journal on Developmental Disabilities*, 13(1), 67-89.
- Environmental Protection Agency. (2016). What climate change means for Guam. EPA 430(F-16-062).
- Ermine, W., Nilson, R., Sauchyn, D., Sauvé, E., Smith, R. Y. (2005). Isi Askiwan The state of the land: summary of the Prince Albert Grand Coucneil elders' forum on climate change. *Journal of Aboriginal Health*, 2(1), 62-72.
- Ford, J., Berrang, L., King, M., Furgal, C. (2010). Vulnerability of Aboriginal health systems in Canada to climate change. *Global Environmental Change*, 20(4), 668-680.
- Ford, J., Keskitalo, E., Smith, T., Pearce, T., Berrang-Ford, L., Duerden, F., Smit, B. (2010). Case study and analogue methodologies in climate change vulnerability research. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change*, 1(3), 374-392.
- Furgal, C., Seguin, J. (2006). Climate change, health, and vulnerability in Canadian northern Aboriginal communities. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 114(12), 1964-1970.

- George, P., Preston, R. (1987). "Going in Between": the impact of European technology on the work patterns of the West Main Cree of northern Ontario. *Journal of Economic History*, 47(2), 447-460.
- Gibson, G., Klinck, J. (2005). Canada's resilient north: The impact of mining on Aboriginal communities. *Pimatisiwin, 3*(1), 116-139.
- Goins, T., Gregg, J., Fiske, A. (2012). Psychometric properties of the Connor-Davidson resilience scale with older American Indians: the native elder care study. *Research on Aging*, 34(6), 1-21.
- Grace, R., Trudgett, M. (2012). It's not rocket science: the perspectives of Indigenous early childhood workers on supporting the engagement of Indigenous families in early childhood settings. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, *37*(2), 10.
- Gracey, M., King, M. (2009). Indigenous health part 1: determinants and disease patterns. *The Lancet*, 374, 65-75.
- Guyot, M., Dickson, C., Paci, C., Furgal, C., Chan, H. M. (2006). Local observations of climate change and impacts on traditional food security in two northern Aboriginal communities. *International Journal of Circumpolar Health*, 65(5), 403-415.
- Halseth, R. (2013). Aboriginal women in Canada, gender, socio-economic determinants of health, and initiatives to close the wellness-gap. Prince George, BC: National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health.
- Harper, S., Edge, V., Schuster-Wallace, C., Berke, O., McEwen, S. (2011). Weather, water quality and infectious gastrointestinal illness in two Inuit communities in Nunatsiavut, Canada: potential iplications for climate change. *EcoHealth*, 8(1), 93-108.
- Harper, S., Edge, V., Willox, A., Rigolet Inuit Community Government. (2012). Changing climate, changing health, changing stories' profile: using an EcoHealth approach to explore impacts of climate change on Inuit health. *EcoHealth*, 9(1), 89-101.
- Heavy, I., Morris, S. (1997). Traditional Native culture and resilience. Research practice, 5(1).
 Minneapolis: University of Minesota. Center for Applied research and Educational Improvement(CAREI) College of Education and Human Development.

- Herrmann, T., Ronneberg, E., Brewster, M., Dengo, M. (2004). Social and economic aspects of disaster reduction, vulnerability and risk management in small island developing states. Paper presented at the Small island habitats, United Nations conference on small island states, Mauritius.
- Hidalgo, M. C., Hernandez, B. (2001). Place attachment: Conceptual and empirical questions. Journal of Environmental Psychology, 21 273-281.
- Higginbotham, N., Connor, L., Albrecht, G., Freeman, S., Agho, K. (2006). Validation of an environmental distress scale. *EcoHealth*, *3*(4), 245-254.
- Hill, M. (2009). Increasing the safety and wellness of impacted by violence: traditional medicine and restoration of wellness strategies. *Ending Violence Association of British Columbia. EVA BC.*, 88(6), 62-78.
- Holmes, W., Stewart, P., Garrow, A., Anderson, I., Thorpe, L. (2002). Researching Aboriginal health: experience from a study of urban young people's health and well-being. *Social Science & Medicine*, 54(8), 1267-1279.
- Howarth, E., Hoffman, M. S. (1984). A multidimensional approach to the relationship between mood and weather. *British Journal of Psychology*, 75(FEB), 15-23.
- IPCC. (2007b). Climate change 2007: the physical science basis. Contribution of working Group 1 to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Geneva.
- Keyes, C. (2005). Mental illness and/or mental health? Investigating axioms of the complete state model of health. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 73(3), 539-548.
- Keyes, C., Annas, J. (2009). Feeling good and functioning well: distinctive concepts in ancient philosophy and contemporary science. *Journal of Positive Psychology*, 4(3), 197-201.
- Kirmayer, L., Brass, G. Valaskakis, G. (2008). Conclusion: healing/invention/tradition. In L. Kirmayer & G. Valaskakis (eds.), Healing traditions: the mental health of Aboriginal peoples in Canada (pp. 440-472). Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press.
- Kirmayer, L., Dandeneau, S., Marshall, E., Phillips, M., Williamson, K. (2011). Rethinking resilience from indigenous perspectives. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 56(2), 84-91.

- Kirmayer, L., Simpson, C., Cargo, M. (2003). Healing traditions: culture, community and mental health promotion with Canadian Aboriginal peoples. *Australasian Psychiatry*, 11, 15-23.
- Kirmayer, L. J., Boothroyd, L. J., Tanner, A., Adelson, N., Robinson, E. (2000). Psychological distress among the Cree of James Bay. *Transcultural Psychiatry*, 37(1), 35-56.
- Klenk, N. L., Reed, M. G., Lidestav, G., Carlsson, J. (2013). Models of representation and participation in Model Forests: Dilemmas and implications for networked forms of environmental governance involving indigenous people. *Environmental Policy and Governance*, 23(3), 161-176.
- Lavallée, L. (2009). Practical application of an Indigenous research framework and two qualitative Indigenous research methods: sharing Circles and Anishnaabe symbolbased reflection. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 8(1), 21-40.
- Lemelin, H., Matthews, D., Mattina, C., McIntyre, N., Johnston, M., Koster, R., Weenusk First Nation at Peawanuck (2010). Climate change, wellbeing and resilience in the Weenusk First Nation at Peawanuck: the Moccasin telegraph goes global. *Rural and Remote Health, 10,* 1333.
- Leonard, S., Parsons, M., Olawsky, K., Kofod, F. (2013). The role of culture and traditional knowledge in climate change adaptation: Insights from east Kimberley, Australia. *Global Environmental Change*, 23(3), 623-632.
- Lévesque, C., Geoffroy, D., Polèse, G. (2016). Naskapi women: Words, narratives, and knowledge. In N. Kermoal & I. Altamirano-Jimérez (eds.), *Living on the land. Indigenous women's understanding of place*. Edmonton: Athabasca University Press.
- MacDonald, D. B., Hudson, G. (2012). The genocide question and Indian residential schools in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, 45(2), 427-449.
- Manitowabi, D., Shawande, M. (2011). The meaning of Anishinabe healing and wellbeing on Manitoulin island. *Pimatisiwin*, 9(2), 441-458.
- Mazerolle, M. (2017). AICcmodavg: Model selection and multimodel inference based on (Q)AIC(c). Retrieved from <u>https://cran.r-project.org/package=AICcmodavg</u>

- McMichael, A. (1993). Planetary overload: global environmental change and the health of the human species. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 22(1), 1-8.
- McMichael, A., Friel, N., Corvalan, C. (2008). Global environmental change and health: impacts, inequalities, and the health sector. *BMJ*, 336, 191-194.
- McMichael, A., Woodruff, R., Hales, S. (2006). Climate change and human health: present and future risks. *The Lancet, 367*(9513), 859-869.
- Ministère des Affaires autochtones et Développement du Nord Canada. (2014-2015). Affaires autochtones et développement du Nord Canada et Commission canadienne des affaires polaires. Rapport ministériel sur le rendement. Retrieved from 18 septembre, <u>https://www.aadnc-aandc.gc.ca/DAM/DAM-INTER-HQ-AI/STAGING/texte-</u> text/dpr-14-15 1453385264963 fra.pdf:
- Mirowsky, J., Ross, C. (1989). Social causes of psychological distress, Second ed. Hawthorne, NY: Aldine De Gruyter.
- Moral, P., Gascón, M., Linares, M. (2014). La salud y sus determinantes sociales: desigualdades y exclusión en la sociedad del siglo XXI. *Revista Internacional de Sociología*, 72(1), 45-70.
- Mroczek, D., Kolarz, C. (1998). The effect of age on positive and negative affect: a developmental perspective on happiness. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 75(5), 1333-1349.
- Munang, R., Thiaw, I., Alverson, K., Mumba, M., Liu, J., Rivington, M. (2013). Climate change and Ecosystem-based Adaptation: a new pragmatic approach to buffering climate change impacts. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, 5(1), 67-71.
- Natcher, D. (2013). Gender and resource co-management in Northern Canada. Arctic, 66(2), 218-221.
- National Aboroginal Health Organization. (2008). Resource extraction and Aboriginal communities in Northern Canada: gender considerations. Ottawa.
- Nyssen, J., Poesen, J., Moeyersons, J., Deckers, J., Haile, M., Lang, A. (2004). Human impact on the environment in the Ethiopian and Eritrean highlands: a state of the art. *Earth Science Reviews, 64* 273-320.

- O'Shaughnessy, S., Krogman, N. T. (2011). Gender as contradiction: from dichotomies to diversity in natural resource extraction. *Journal of Rural Studies*, 27(2), 134-143.
- Papillon, M. (2008). Aboriginal quality of life. Institute for Research on Public Policy, 14, 9.
- Parlee, B., Geertsema, K., Willier, A. (2012). Social-ecological thresholds in a changing boreal landscape: insights from Cree knowledge of the Lesser Slave Lake region of Alberta, Canada. *Ecology and Society*, 17(2), 20.
- Paton, D., Johnston, D. (2001). Disasters and communities: vulnerability, resilience and preparedness. *Disaster Prevention and Management*, 10(4), 270-277.
- Pearce, T., Wright, H., Notaina, R., Kudlak, A., Smit, B., Ford, J., Furgal, C. (2011). Transmission of environmental knowledge and land skills among Inuit men in Ulukhaktok, Northwest Territories, Canada. *Human Ecology*, 39(3), 271-288.
- Pinto, R., Correia-Santos, P., Levendosky, A., Jongenelen, I. (2016). Psychological distress and posttraumatic stress symptoms: the role of maternal satisfaction, parenting stress, and social support among mothers and children exposed to intimate partner violence. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 1-23.
- Pluess, M. (2015). Genetics of psychological well-being: the role of heritability and genes in positive psychology. In M. Szyf & M. Pluess (eds.), *Epigenetics and well-Being:* optimal adaptation to the environment. Oxford.
- Preston, J.-P., Cottrell, M., Pelletier, T.-R., Pearce, J.-V. (2012). Aboriginal early childhood education in Canada: Issues of context. *Journal of Early Childhood Research*, 10(1), 3-18.
- Reed, M., Scott, A., Natcher, D., Johnston, M. (2014). Linking gender, climate change, adaptive capacity, and forest-based communities in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 44(9), 995-1004.
- Richardson, G. (2002). The metatheory of resilience and resiliency. *Clinical Psychology*, 58(3), 307-321.

- Rigby, C., Rosen, A., Berry, H., Hart, R. (2011). If the land's sick, we're sick: the impact of prolonged drought on the social and emotional well-being of Aboriginal communities in rural New South Wales. *Australian Journal of Rural Health*, 19(5), 249-254.
- Rodon, T., Lévesque, F. (2015). Understanding the social and economic impacts of mining development in Inuit communities: Experiences with past and present mines in Inuit Nunangat. Northern Review 41, 13-39.
- Royer, M., Herrmann, T. (2011). Socioenvironmental changes in two traditional food species of the Cree First Nation of subarctic James Bay. *Cahiers de géographie du Québec*, 55(156), 575-601.
- Rudel, T. K., Coomes, O. T., Moran, E., Achard, F., Angelsen, A., Xu, J., Lambin, E. (2005). Forest transitions: towards a global understanding of land use change. *Global Environmental Change*, 15, 23-31.
- Ryff, C. (1989). Happiness is everything, or is it? Explorations on the meaning of psychological well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 57(6), 1069-1081.
- Ryff, C., Keyes, C. (1995). The structure of psychological well-being revisited. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 69(4), 719-727.
- Samsona, C., Pretty, J. (2006). Environmental and health benefits of hunting lifestyles and diets for the Innu of Labrador. *Food Policy*, 31, 528-553.
- Schiff, J. W., Moore, K. (2006). The impact of the sweat lodge ceremony on dimensions of well-being. American Indian and Alaska Native Mental Health, 13(3), 48-69.
- Søraker, J., Van der Rijt, J.-W., De Boer, J., Wong, P.-H., Brey, P. (2015). Introduction: four types of questions about well-being. In: *Well-Being in Contemporary Society*. Switzerland.
- Speldewinde, P., Cook, A., Davies, P., Weinstein, P. (2009). A relationship between environmental degradation and mental health in rural Western Australia. *Health & Place*, 15, 880-887.

- Stevenson, M. G. (1996). Indigenous knowledge in environmental assessment. Arctic, 49(3), 278-291.
- Stocks, B., Fosberg, M., Lynham, T., Mearns, L., Wotton, B., Yang, Q., Jin, J., Lawrence, K., Hartley, G., Mason, J. (1998). Climate change and forest fire potential in Russian and Canadian boreal forests. *Climatic Change*, 38(1), 1-13.
- Taylor, J. (2008). Indigenous Peoples and indicators of well-being: australian perspectives on United Nations global frameworks. *Social Indicators Research*, 87(1), 111-126.
- Turner, N., Clifton, H. (2009). "It's so different today": climate change and indigenous lifeways in British Columbia, Canada. *Global Environmental Change*, 19, 180-190.
- Weber, M., Krogman, N., Antoniuk, T. (2012). Cumulative effects assessment: linking social, ecological, and governance dimensions. *Ecology and Society*, 17(2), 22.
- Whiteman, G. (2004). The impact of economic development in James Bay, Canada the Cree Tallymen speak out. *Organization & Environment*, 17(4), 425-448.
- Willox, A., Harper, S., Edge, V., Landman, K., Houle, K., Ford, J., The Rigolet Inuit Community, G. (2011). The land enriches the soul: on environmental change, affect, and emotional health and well-being in Nunatsiavut, Canada. *Emotion, Space, and Society, 6*, 14-24.
- Willox, A., Stephenson, E., Allen, J., Bourque, F., Drossos, A., Elgarøy, S., Kral, M., Mauro,
 I., Pearce, J. (2015). Examining relationships between climate change and mental health in the Circumpolar North. *Regional Environmental Change*, 15(1), 169-182.
- Willox, A. C., Harper, S. L., Ford, J. D., Landman, K., Houle, K., Edge, V. L. (2012). "From this place and of this place:" climate change, sense of place, and health in Nunatsiavut, Canada. *Social Science & Medicine*, 75(3), 538-547.
- Wolf, J. (2011). Climate change adaptation as a social process. In J. Ford & L. Berrang-Ford (eds.), *Climate change adaptation in developed nations: from theory to practice* (pp. 21-32): Springer.
- Wyatt, S. (2016). Aboriginal people and forestry companies in Canada: possibilities and pitfalls of an informal 'social licence' in a contested environment. *Forestry*, 89(5), 565-576.

Xu, J., Grumbine, R., Shrestha, A., Eriksson, M., Yang, X., Wang, Y., Wilkes, A. (2009). The melting Himalayas: cascading effects of climate change on water, biodiversity, and livelihoods. *Conservation Biology*, 23(3), 520-530.

APPENDIX 1

Questionnaire on impacts of environmental changes on well-being in Aboriginal communities of eastern Boreal Canada

General information

For each statement, indicate the one that applies to your situation

1. \Box man \Box woman

2. Age : □ 18–35 □ 35–65 □ 66 and over

- 3. Children : \Box yes \Box no
- 4. Community :
- 5. How often do you go to your family trapline in a typical year?

```
\Box never \Box few times a year \Box few times a month \Box few times a week \Box always
```

6. Generally, would you say your quality of life is:

 \Box excellent \Box really good \Box good \Box fair \Box bad

Life in the community

For each of the following statements about life in your community, please indicate if you strongly agree (5), agree (4), neither agree nor disagree (3), disagree (2), strongly disagree (1)

	5	4	3	2	1
1. Generally, I am much attracted by the life in my community.					
2. Even if I had the opportunity to leave the community, I					
would still continue to live there.					
3. I feel like I belong to the community.					
4. I feel a sense of responsibility toward the members of my					
community.					
5. I appreciate the spirit of mutual help that prevails in my					
community.					
6. There are conflicts between different groups in my					
community.					
7. I would rather live somewhere else.					
8. My community is not a place to raise a family.					
9. People work together for the well-being of the community.					
10. Globally, I consider that there is a strong dynamism in the					
community.					
11. The band council defends the interests of the community.					
12. I participate to events organized in my community.					
13. Governments invest sufficiently in the community.					
14. Companies invest sufficiently in the community.					

Support from the entourage

For each of the following statements about the support you receive from people near you, please indicate how often you have access to such support when you need it: always (5), often (4), sometimes (3), rarely (2), never (1)

	5	4	3	2	1
1. A person who advises you concerning an important decision					
you must take.					
2. A person to whom you can confide and talk about personal					
and intimate things.					
3. A person to tell you that you have good ideas, that you are					
taking good decisions.					
4. A person with whom you can make activities to change your					
mind, have a good time.					
5. A person that can provide you with traditional food or other					
products from the land.					

Frequency of environmental change

For each of the following statements about environmental impacts, please indicate their frequency of occurrence on your family trapline: almost always (5), often (4), sometimes (3), rarely (2), never (1)

	5	4	3	2	1
1. Forest harvesting					
2. Mining exploration (claim lines, etc)					
3. Mining exploitation (mine)					
4. Dams, reservoirs, hydroelectric facilities (plants,					
substations, transport lines)					
5. Wind turbines					
6. Roads (usable by car)					
7. Non-Aboriginal hunting camps					
8. Air pollution from industrial activities					
9. Noise from industrial activities					
10. Vibrations from industrial activities					
11. Soil pollution from industrial activities					
12. Water pollution from industrial activities					
13. Forest fires					
14. Insects outbreaks					
15. Unpredictable weather (temperature, rainfall, storms)					

Felt impacts

For each of the following statements about possible environmental impacts, please indicate if you strongly agree (5), agree (4), neither agree nor disagree (3), disagree (2), strongly disagree (1)

	5	4	3	2	1
1. Economic benefits of industrial development (e.g.,jobs)					
are more important than any concerns I might have about					
the local environment.					
2. Economic benefits of industrial development are					
equitably shared between community members.					
3. I am unable to enjoy life as much as I would like					
because of local environmental changes.					
4. I feel positive about local environmental changes.					
5. Claims about sickness being caused by environmental					
pollution are exaggerated.					
6. My community is divided by disagreements about					
environmental issues.					
7. People I know have become physically ill because of					
pollution in the local environment.					
8. I am upset at the destruction of cultural sites due to					
industrial development.					
9. I am disturbed that decisions about development activity					
here do not give higher priority to long-term land use for					
future generations.					
10. My community receives its fair share of benefits from					
industrial development on the land.					

11. Industry funding of community projects is genuinely			
useful to my community.			
12. My ability to make a living has been negatively			
affected by environmental problems.			
13. I feel angry about degradation of my family trapline.			
14. I am worried about risks to human health from			
pollution.			
15. I am concerned that future generations will not be able			
to enjoy the natural environment.			
16. I am frustrated because I can't influence decisions			
about the development of the land.			
17. I am concerned environmental problems will cause			
illness to myself or my family.			
18. I am satisfied with the governments' efforts to monitor			
environmental impacts from industrial development.			
19. People in this area feel frustrated because the band			
council and community employees have limited power to			
influence environmental decisions.			
20. People I know have given up trying to preserve the			
environment because they feel powerless.			
21. The overall impact of industrial development on the			
land is depressing.			
22. People I know have become disillusioned trying to			
negotiate their rights in relation to the impact of industrial			
development.			

Feelings about environmental changes

For each of the following statements, please indicate if you strongly agree (5), agree (4), neither agree nor disagree (3), disagree (2), strongly disagree (1)

	5	4	3	2	1
1. My sense of belonging to the land has been negatively					
affected by environmental changes.					
2. I am sad that familiar animals, plants and fishes are					
disappearing from the land.					
3. I am worried that aspects of the land that I value are					
being lost.					
4. I miss having the sense of peace and quietness I once					
enjoyed on the land.					
5. I am ashamed of the way the land looks now.					
6. A land-based lifestyle is threatened by environmental					
changes.					
7. The peculiarities of the land that make it unique are					
disappearing.					
8. I am saddened when I look at degraded landscapes.					
9. The thought that my family could no longer use the					
land upsets me.					
10. I feel positive about the restoration of the land.					

Resilience (CD-RISC-10)

Please indicate how much you agree with the following statements as they apply to you over the last **month**. If a particular situation has not occurred recently, answer according to how you think you would have felt. True nearly all the time (4), often true (3), sometimes true (2), rarely true (1), not true at all (0)

	4	3	2	1	0
1. I am able to adapt when changes occur.					
2. I can deal with whatever comes my way.					
3. I try to see the humorous side of things when I am					
faced with problems					
4. Having to cope with stress can make me stronger.					
5. I tend to bounce back after illness, injury, or other					
hardships.					
6. I believe I can achieve my goals, even if there are					
obstacles.					
7. Under pressure, I stay focused and think clearly.					
8. I am not easily discouraged by failure.					
9. I think of myself as a strong person when dealing					
with life's challenges and difficulties.					
10. I am able to handle unpleasant or painful feelings					
like sadness, fear, and anger.					

Comments:

APPENDIX 2

Consent form

TITLE OF THE RESEARCH PROJECT: Cumulative impacts of climate change and natural resource exploitation on quality of life in Aboriginal communities of the boreal forest.

NAME AND AFFILIATION OF THE RESEACHERS: Laura Fuentes, MSc students in social sciences, UQAT; **Hugo Asselin** and **Oscar Labra**, professors at the department of human and social development sciences, UQAT.

SPONSOR OR SOURCE OF FUNDING: Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada

DURATION OF THE PROJECT: 2 years.

ETHICS CERTIFICATE ISSUED BY THE UQAT ETHICS REVIEW BOARD : April 20, 2016

We would like you to participate to a research project that involves answering a questionnaire about your perception of environmental changes and their impacts on you and your community. Before agreeing to participate to this research project, please take the time to understand and carefully consider the following information.

This consent form explains the purpose of this study, the procedures, the advantages, the disadvantages and the risks, as well as the people to communicate with if you have any questions concerning the progress of the research or your rights as a participant. Therefore, we invite you to address all of your questions to the researchers of this project.

This research follows the research principles prescribed in the First Nations of Québec and Labrador Research Protocol.

PURPOSE OF THE RESEARCH:

The purpose of the research is to evaluate the cumulative impacts of climate change and natural resource exploitation on quality of life in Anishnaabe, Cree, and Atikamekw communities of the boreal forest. Impacts on communities will be evaluated, as well as impacts on individuals, putting the emphasis on the comparison between men and women.

YOUR PARTICIPATION TO THE RESEARCH:

Your participation to this project involves answering a questionnaire about your relationship with your land and your community, environmental changes and your reactions and those from your community while facing environmental changes. You will need approximatively 30 to 45 minutes to answer the questionnaire.

ADVANTAGES ARISING FROM YOUR PARTICIPATION:

Your participation to this project will contribute, among others, to the understanding and acknowledgment of environmental changes in your community, and will therefore be useful to develop decision-making tools concerning land governance and natural resource management.

RISKS AND DISADVANTAGES ARISING FROM YOUR PARTICIPATION:

You are not taking any risks by participating to this research. The only drawback will be the time needed to answer the questions.

COMMITMENTS AND MEASURES TO ENSURE CONFIDENTIALITY:

To ensure the full confidentiality of the information you will share with us, the following measures will be taken :

- No personal information allowing to identify you will be shared.
- Members of the research team engage to respect their confidentiality.
- Your first and last names will be replaced by codes during data processing.
- Files will be kept in computers protected by passwords.
- Printed questionnaires will be kept in a locked file in Hugo Asselin's office.
- Data will be kept five years after the final publication of the research. Thereafter, the coded data will be transferred to the participating communities.

COMPENSATION:

A symbolic compensation (a pen with UQAT's logo) will be given to you to thank you for participating to the research.

COMMERCIALIZATION OF RESULTS:

Results from this research will not be commercialized in any way. The researchers declare no conflict of interests.

DISSEMINATION OF RESULTS:

- Results of the research will be shared with the band council of your community before dissemination.
- Results will be orally presented to your community and a written outline in clear and understandable language will also be provided.
- Results will be published in two masters thesis and will be disseminated into scientific articles and oral presentations in scientific conferences.

RESPONSIBILITY CLAUSE:

By agreeing to be part of this research, you neither renounce to any of your rights, nor do you free the researchers and the institutions involved of their legal and professional obligations toward you.

THE PARTICIPATION IN RESEARCH IS VOLUNTARY:

Your participation is voluntary. You have the right to refuse to participate and you can withdraw from the study at any times without prejudice and justification. In such a case, you must inform the researchers so the data concerning your personal information will be deleted as far as they can be tracked down.

For additional information concerning your rights as a participant, you can contact:

UQAT's Ethics Review Board Vice-rectorate, teaching, research and creation 445, boul. de l'Université, Office B-309, Rouyn-Noranda (Qc) J9X 5E4 1-877-870-8728 # 2252 | cer@uqat.ca

Consent:

I, undersigned, voluntarily accept to participate to the project « Cumulative impacts of climate change and natural resource exploitation on quality of life in Aboriginal communities of the boreal forest ».

Name of the participant

Participant's signature

Date

This consent was obtained by:

Name of the researcher or research assistant

Researcher's signature

Date

Questions:

If you have other questions during project duration, you can contact: Maël Casu, 1-877-870-8728, ext. 2639, Mael.Casu@uqat.ca Laura Fuentes, 1-877-870-8728, ext. 4377, Laura.FuentesSerna@uqat.ca Hugo Asselin, 1-877-870-8728, ext. 2621, Hugo.Asselin@uqat.ca

Please keep a copy of this form for your files.

Model	Variables	Delta	AICc	Cumulative
		AICc	weight	weight
5	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot	0.00	0.37	0.37
8	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot	0.85	0.24	0.61
2	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull	1.94	0.14	0.75
3	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot	2.66	0.10	0.84
6	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Qualfull+Supptot	3.00	0.08	0.93
7	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Commtot+Supptot	3.96	0.05	0.98
1	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum	6.38	0.02	0.99
4	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+RESILsum+Supptot	7.94	0.01	1.00
9	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot+Supptot	15.36	0.00	1.00
11	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Supptot	15.71	0.00	1.00
14	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Commtot+Supptot	16.57	0.00	1.00
12	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull	17.64	0.00	1.00
10	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Qualfull+Commtot	17.78	0.00	1.00
13	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Commtot	18.09	0.00	1.00
15	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age+Supptot	18.18	0.00	1.00
0	Feltfull~Frqfull+Age	19.00	0.00	1.00

APPENDIX 3





APPENDIX 5

